Acadiensis ACADIENSIS

Confederation's Casualties:

The "Maritimer" as a Problem in 1960s Toronto

Greg Marquis

Volume 39, numéro 1, spring 2010

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/acad39_1art04

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s)

The Department of History at the University of New Brunswick

ISSN

0044-5851 (imprimé) 1712-7432 (numérique)

Découvrir la revue

Citer cet article

Marquis, G. (2010). Confederation's Casualties:: The "Maritimer" as a Problem in 1960s Toronto. *Acadiensis*, 39(1), 83–107.

Résumé de l'article

À partir de données de recensement, de rapports de ministères et d'organisations non gouvernementales, de la presse écrite et de leur image dans la culture populaire, cet article explore comment les Canadiens des provinces de l'Atlantique (souvent appelés les « Maritimers ») ont été dépeints comme un problème dans la région du Grand Toronto dans les années 1960. La plupart de ces migrants se fondirent dans la masse, mais bon nombre d'entre eux conservèrent des liens culturels par l'intermédiaire de plusieurs tavernes et clubs de rencontres « de la côte est ». Tout comme le mouvement de migrants économiques blancs des Appalaches vers les régions urbaines du Midwest américain, la migration d'habitants des Maritimes et de Terre-Neuve suscita des réponses variées à Toronto, où des fonctionnaires affirmaient que les migrants ruraux pauvres, sous éduqués et non qualifiés étaient un source de pathologie sociale.

All rights reserved @ Department of History at the University of New Brunswick, 2010

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/



Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

Confederation's Casualties: The "Maritimer" as a Problem in 1960s Toronto

GREG MARQUIS

À partir de données de recensement, de rapports de ministères et d'organisations non gouvernementales, de la presse écrite et de leur image dans la culture populaire, cet article explore comment les Canadiens des provinces de l'Atlantique (souvent appelés les « Maritimers ») ont été dépeints comme un problème dans la région du Grand Toronto dans les années 1960. La plupart de ces migrants se fondirent dans la masse, mais bon nombre d'entre eux conservèrent des liens culturels par l'intermédiaire de plusieurs tavernes et clubs de rencontres « de la côte est ». Tout comme le mouvement de migrants économiques blancs des Appalaches vers les régions urbaines du Midwest américain, la migration d'habitants des Maritimes et de Terre-Neuve suscita des réponses variées à Toronto, où des fonctionnaires affirmaient que les migrants ruraux pauvres, sous éduqués et non qualifiés étaient un source de pathologie sociale.

This article, using census data, reports of government departments, and non-governmental organizations, print media, and popular culture depictions, explores how Atlantic Canadians (often dubbed "Maritimers") were problematized in the greater Toronto area during the 1960s. Most migrants blended in, but many retained cultural links through various "east coast" taverns and social clubs. Much like the movement of white economic migrants from Appalachia to the American urban Midwest, the migration of Maritimers and Newfoundlanders prompted mixed responses in Toronto, where officials claimed that poor, rural, undereducated, and unskilled migrants were a source of social pathology.

INTERNAL MIGRANTS TO 20TH-CENTURY NORTH AMERICAN metropolitan centres have frequently been stereotyped as being unprepared for big-city life. This article explores the problematization of the "Maritimer" in Toronto in the 1960s, a decade of substantial immigration and urban growth. Maritimers, who in the Ontario understanding also included Newfoundlanders, were both scapegoated and viewed as victims of rural-urban migration. In media and expert reports they were portrayed as a distinct subculture. The narratives about newcomers to Toronto, which viewed Atlantic Canadian newcomers as a burden, contrasted with those of the Atlantic region, where social scientists, politicians, and the media feared that out-migration was contributing to regional underdevelopment. Although both perspectives were essentially negative in terms of the movement of Atlantic Canadians to Ontario, the latter was based on the loss of human resources available to Atlantic Canada while the former was largely based on stereotypes of "Maritimers" as vulnerable or undesirable migrants from a backward region. Indeed, Atlantic Canadians in 1960s Toronto, like

Greg Marquis, "Confederation's Casualties: The 'Maritimer' as a Problem in 1960s Toronto," *Acadiensis* XXXIX, no. 1 (Winter/Spring 2010): 83-107.

Appalachian migrants to the industrial cities of the American Midwest, were framed culturally as "yesterday's people." ¹

Metropolitan Toronto experienced significant growth in the 1960s and 1970s. Following a brief recession in 1959-60, the metro area benefitted from a construction boom in transportation infrastructure, industrial parks, office complexes, apartment buildings, and suburban malls and housing.² Between 1961 and 1966, the population of the Toronto Census Metropolitan Area (CMA) grew by 18 per cent. The population in the city of Toronto itself had reached a saturation point in the early 1960s and began to recede. Torontonians migrated to the suburbs, and housing stock that was not lost to urban renewal was utilized by immigrants and in-migrants from other parts of Ontario and the rest of Canada. The Toronto CMA, which drew an average 30,400 immigrants a year during the same period, was losing its dominant Anglo-Celtic character. In fact, the 1950s was the last decade that the city of Toronto had a "British" Canadian ethnic majority. The metropolitan region was also the destination for the majority of all immigrants arriving in Canada; in 1969, 53.6 per cent of all immigrants to Canada ended up there. In the 1960s the Italian community, which had begun to grow in the previous decade, received the most media attention in terms of new immigration. But by the mid-1960s, Toronto also contained an estimated 15,000 West Indian immigrants. During the following decade Caribbean immigration would gain more prominence and attention.3

In the post-1940 era, American cities were also changing their demographic makeup. The economic boom of the American Midwest was fuelled by the outflow of people from Appalachia, 3.2 million of whom had arrived by 1970. Many of them headed to large cities such as Cincinnati and Chicago.⁴ Canada's experience was similar as its post-war boom also needed workers, and the Toronto CMA was a major destination for internal migration – with an estimated 1,000 a month arriving between 1956 to 1961. The Canadian-born population consisted of three roughly equal-sized segments: those born in Toronto, those who had migrated from elsewhere in Ontario,

- 1 The expression comes from Jack E. Weller, Yesterday's People: Life in Contemporary Appalachia (Lexington, KY: University Press of Kentucky, 1965). See also Henry D. Shapiro, Appalachia on Our Mind: the Southern Mountains and Mountaineers in the American Consciousness, 1870-1920 (Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 1978). For an earlier attempt to discuss the comparative aspects of Appalachian and Maritime ethnicity in Cincinnati and Toronto, see Martin N. Marger and Phillip J. Obermiller, "Urban Appalachians and Canadian Maritime Migrants: A Comparative Study of Emergent Ethnicity," International Journal of Comparative Sociology XXIV, no. 3-4 (1983): 229-43. For Newfoundland migration to Ontario, see Karen Dearlove, "(Im)Migration and Community Building: Newfoundlanders in Cambridge, Ontario" (paper presented at meetings of the Canadian Historical Association, York University, 29 May 2006). The author wishes to thank members of the Tri-campus History Colloquium of the University of New Brunswick Fredericton, the University of New Brunswick Saint John, and St. Thomas University for valuable comments and suggestions as well as the anonymous reviewers for Acadiensis for their comments and suggestions.
- 2 Pierre Filion, "Rupture or Continuity? Modern and Postmodern Planning in Toronto," *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research* 23, no. 2 (September 1999): 428.
- 3 Daily Star (Toronto), 26 August 1966. For an overview of immigration to Toronto, see Franca Iacovetta, Such Hardworking People: Italian Immigrants in Postwar Toronto (Toronto: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1993).
- 4 Chad Berry, Southern Migrants, Northern Exiles (Champaign, IL: University of Illinois Press, 2000), 110.

and those from other provinces.⁵ Between 1965 and 1971, the Toronto CMA gained 185,530 Canadian migrants and lost 205,655. And among these Canadian migrants – even in the early 1950s - there was a sizeable number of Atlantic Canadians. The 1951 census revealed, for instance, that nearly 4 per cent of the city's population had been born in the Atlantic Provinces. An additional 12,000 lived in the remaining areas of York County. Thousands of former Newfoundlanders lived in greater Toronto by the mid-1950s. By 1961, 4.7 per cent of Toronto's population had been born in the Atlantic region and they represented 49 per cent of all interprovincial migrants. Although identified with Parkdale (see below), Atlantic Canadians lived in other Toronto neighbourhoods such as Riverdale, and in adjacent municipalities such as New Toronto, Etobicoke, and Scarborough.6 The same economic conditions that made many people of the Atlantic Provinces "Canada's stepchildren" (in the words of columnist Richard Needham) drew them to distant cities such as Toronto.⁷

During the 1960s, fertility and birthrates in the Atlantic region were above the Canadian average. Within the region they were highest in more isolated, rural areas such as northeastern Nova Scotia, Cape Breton, Guysborough and Antigonish counties, most of Newfoundland, and Prince and Kings counties in PEI.8 Between 1961 and 1966, the Atlantic Provinces lost approximately 106,000 people to outmigration (two-fifths from Nova Scotia, just over a third from New Brunswick, and one quarter from Newfoundland). About two-thirds of this outflow consisted of persons less than 30 years of age, and in PEI this figure was 97 per cent. Between 1951 and 1966, in fact, PEI lost 16.3 per cent of its population. From 1951 to 1971, the outflow of people from New Brunswick was 17 per cent of the population. But not all who left their home province moved to another region as many migrated to other centres within Atlantic Canada. This was particularly the case with Newfoundlanders and Prince Edward Islanders, while between 1959 to 1969 more people (80,000) departed from New Brunswick than from any other province in the region. Those from the 20-to-24-age cohort were the most likely to leave the region.9

- 5 Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, Trends Affecting the Development of Social Services in Metropolitan Toronto: Supplement to the 1970 Trends Report (Toronto: Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, 1971), 32-4; Pierre Berton, The New City: A Prejudiced View of Toronto (Toronto: MacMillan, 1961), 26.
- 6 Daily Star, 15 April 1957; R. Paul Shaw, Intermetropolitan Migration in Canada: Changing Determinants Over Three Decades (Toronto: New Canada Publications and Statistics, 1985), Table 1.1, p. 6; Census of Canada, 1951, I, tables 45-48; Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, Social Opportunities Project: Report of a Survey Relating to Urban Migration and Receiving Areas in Metropolitan Toronto (Toronto: Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, 1968), 6. For the Parkdale neighbourhood, see Carolyn Whitzman, Suburb, Slum, Urban Village: Transformations in Toronto's Parkdale Neighbourhood, 1875-2002 (Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press, 2009).
- 7 Globe and Mail (Toronto), 14 July 1953. See also Globe and Mail, 18 July 1953.
- 8 Atlantic Development Board, Urban Centres in the Atlantic Provinces (Ottawa, ON: Atlantic Development Board, 1969), 1-7; Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, Social Opportunities Project, 6; Gerald Sider, Between History and Tomorrow: Making and Breaking in Everyday Life in Newfoundland (Peterborough, ON: Broadview Press, 2003), 39.
- 9 Atlantic Development Board, Urban Centres, 21; Atlantic Provinces Economic Council, Second Annual Review: The Atlantic Economy (Halifax, NS: Atlantic Provinces Economic Council, 1968), 21-3, 30-1; Fourth Annual Review (Halifax, NS: Atlantic Provinces Economic Council, 1970), 27-9; Economic Council of Canada, Living Together: A Study of Regional Disparities (Hull, PQ: Economic Council of Canada, 1977), 175.

Kari Levitt's 1960 study on migration in general for the Atlantic Provinces Economic Council noted that the region had lost roughly 500,000 people since the 1860s. During the 1950s, the economy of PEI had been unable to absorb many of the workers displaced by agricultural consolidation and fisheries modernization – unlike in Newfoundland, where the forestry and mining sectors created a demand for new employment (and contributed to net in-migration between 1951 and 1956). Outmigration was greatest in Newfoundland from the South Shore, Trinity Bay, and Bonavista Bay. In PEI, almost two-thirds of persons leaving the rural areas moved away from the province between 1951 and 1956 while, in Nova Scotia, migrants included not only rural workers but also displaced Cape Breton, Pictou County, and Cumberland County miners and iron and steel workers as well as their families. This parallelled Appalachia, where the most impoverished communities, and those most likely to experience out-migration to the cities of the Midwest, were located in the coalfields of Kentucky and West Virginia. New Brunswick out-migration, which was mainly rural in origin, was affected by high birthrates. Between 1951 and 1956 more than 4,000 farms and 14.1 per cent of the total farmland were abandoned. Migration from rural non-farm areas was also high.¹⁰

Although many out-migrants from Atlantic Canada headed for the United States between 1956 and 1961, Ontario was their favourite Canadian destination, followed by Quebec.¹¹ Of Newfoundland and Nova Scotian interprovincial migrants, 46.7 per cent went to Ontario; the figures were slightly lower for the other two provinces; between 1966 and 1971, Ontario was the destination of 61.6 per cent of out-migrants from Newfoundland and 41.7 per cent of those from New Brunswick. For French-speaking Acadians, Quebec was the preferred destination, followed by Ontario. In 1969 the Atlantic Development Board stated that the reasons for Ontario's attraction were self-evident, and included job opportunities and superior income levels.¹² A 1971 study by Leroy Stone and Susan Fletcher concluded that from 1956 to 1971 Ontario acted as a "buffer zone" for migrants from Quebec and the eastern provinces. The four western provinces were supplied by migrants from Ontario, and the levels of out-migration were directly related to increased levels of education. Of the four eastern provinces, Newfoundland and PEI had the lowest rates of out-migration, possibly because the likelihood of migration increased with urbanization.¹³

Prior to the 1960s there appears to be little negative stereotyping in the Toronto media of Atlantic Canadian migrants as a group despite their significant influx into

¹⁰ Kari Levitt, Population Movements in the Atlantic Provinces (Halifax, NS: Atlantic Provinces Economic Council, 1960), iv-v, 27-9, 44-8, 52-5, 61, 66; J. Trent Alexander, "Continued interest in the Appalachian migrant not warranted': Appalachian out-migrants in the larger southern exodus, 1940-1980" (unpublished paper, Minnesota Population Center, University of Minnesota, June 2005), 12.

¹¹ Edward MacDonald, If You're Strong Hearted: Prince Edward Island in the Twentieth Century (Charlottetown, PEI: Atlantic Prince Edward Island Museum and Heritage Foundation, 2000), 45-6.

¹² Atlantic Development Board, Urban Centres, 22-3; Leroy O. Stone and Susan Fletcher, 1971 Census Profile Studies: Vol. 5 Part I Migration in Canada (Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada, 1971), Chart 8. For the question of motivation, see the interviews in Gary Burrill, Away: Maritimers in Massachusetts, Ontario and Alberta: An Oral History of Leaving Home (Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1992).

¹³ Stone and Fletcher, 1971 Census Profile Studies: Vol. 5, Part I, 2-10.

the area. Evidence of their presence included church, athletic, and social organizations and activities, and at least one weekly newspaper, The Newfoundlander, established in the late 1960s. By 1968 greater Toronto, in the words of one journalist, contained a large "assimilated" community of former Atlantic Canadians that included thousands of Newfoundlanders and five thousand Acadians.¹⁴ Despite the generally neutral stance of the press and public figures, though, paternalistic attitudes were sometimes evident. In 1958, for example, a vice-president of the University of Toronto declared that "Maritimers" were hard-working owing to the fact that life in the region was "frugal and hard." They also took "the time to enjoy the important things in life."15 Many prominent and successful Torontonians hailed from the Atlantic Provinces. One was leading poet and University of Toronto professor E.J. Pratt (1883-1964), who often entertained after-dinner audiences with childhood tales told in Newfoundland dialect.¹⁶ Some "positive" commentary on regional culture was also problematic, such as a Globe and Mail column in 1965 that attributed Newfoundland's high birthrate to a combination of poverty and a joie de vivre: "They sing, dance, drink, go fishing, make love and generally get the most they can out of existence."¹⁷ This was the period, according to Larry J. Orton, that the "Newfie" joke, which parodied Newfoundlanders' lack of intelligence in a manner similar to "Polack" and other ethnic jokes, first became popular in Ontario.¹⁸

Discussion of migrants to urban Ontario was shaped by the evolving debate on poverty. During the 1960s, liberals in Canada, led by the media, academics, and nongovernmental organizations, "discovered" urban and rural poverty in the midst of technological advance and affluence.¹⁹ For example, social issues in Metro Toronto, which contained two million residents by 1970, were central to English Canada's "Just Society" debate of the late 1960s. Albert Rose, an expert on housing, reported that 20 per cent of families in the city centre were unable to afford decent accommodations. They included transients, the elderly, immigrants, and "low-income newcomers from other parts of Canada." This was hardly a new problem for Toronto. Poverty, according to government agencies, churches, academics, voluntary organizations, and the media, was not confined to specific ethnic groups or cultures and was even appearing in the suburbs. By the mid-1960s, experts and activists spoke of a housing crisis, and planners and politicians debated the best methods for solving the problem.20

- 14 Daily Star, 16 November 1968.
- 15 Daily Star, 11 April 1958.
- 16 Globe and Mail, 27 April 1964.
- 17 Globe and Mail, 2 August 1965.
- 18 Larry J. Orton, "An Exploratory Study of Rural to Urban Migration, Adjustment and Adult Education: A Case Study of Newfoundlanders in Toronto" (master's thesis, Ontario Institute for Studies in Education, 1970), 94; Globe and Mail, 14 July 1967; Daily Star, 27 January 1968.
- 19 James Struthers, The Limits of Affluence: Welfare in Ontario, 1920-1970 (Toronto, 1994), 218-9.
- 20 Daily Star, 20 December 1957; Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, Trends Affecting the Development of Social Services, ii, v; Daily Star: 6 January 1966, 13 April 1966, 18 April 1966, 19 April 1966, 21 April 1966, 22 April 1966, 8 June 1966; Globe and Mail, 1 October 1968. For the stigmatization of Toronto public housing tenants, see Sean Purdy, "'Ripped off by the System': Housing Policy, Poverty and Territorial Stigmatization in Regent Park Public Housing, 1951-1991," Labour/le Travail, 52 (Fall 2003): 45-108.

Because municipalities and not the province were responsible for general welfare assistance, local politicians were more likely to speak out on the issue of povertystricken migrants. By 1965 more than 25,000 people were on daily municipal welfare rolls, and municipal officials reported that 18,000 people were being added to welfare for the first time each year. Many of them were internal migrants. Prosperous Toronto had 45,000 unemployed in the winter of 1965 and 3,000 families waiting for public housing.²¹ In 1966 a controversy erupted concerning Toronto's Parkdale neighbourhood, an area of migrant and immigrant transition. Once a largely stable area dominated by detached, three-story homes, Parkdale, affected by the Gardiner Expressway project of the late 1950s and early 1960s, was transformed into a disadvantaged community containing many rooming houses. It also had developed a reputation for juvenile delinquency, drugs, and prostitution. Most of the housing stock dated from before the First World War. By the late 1960s the area included European immigrants and West Indians, but it was predominantly associated with poor, Canadian-born whites. According to the Atlantic Centre, a counseling centre for newcomers on Queen Street West, Atlantic Canadians constituted a small but vulnerable minority of Parkdale's population.²²

Atlantic Canadians also were associated with other Toronto neighborhoods. Near Parkdale, the Chinatown/Southwest Spadina area included Atlantic Canadians who had arrived in the 1930s and 1940s. Another area associated with "Maritimers" by the early 1960s was the new public housing project at Warden Woods in southwestern Scarborough. Many residents there were white Anglo-Celtic Canadians; some had been displaced from Cabbagetown and St. James Town (Toronto neighbourhoods affected by urban renewal) while others were migrants from the east coast.²³ Robert Crysdale's 1968 sociology thesis on Riverdale, a working-class neighbourhood dominated by "British" Canadians, noted the presence of "East coasters." Another academic work, Daniel Hill's 1960 dissertation "Negroes in Toronto," identified the lower section of Ward Four as a "zone of emergence" – a filtering area for newcomers – as by the late 1950s most African Canadian migrants from Nova Scotia lived in "the District." According to Hill's field work, Toronto-born blacks were embarrassed by the backward and unsophisticated ways of their rural Nova Scotian counterparts, and the latter felt shunned and excluded by the established black community.²⁴

- 21 Struthers, The Limits of Affluence, 238-9; Telegram (Toronto), 1-4 March 1965. These numbers relating to the number of people on welfare are somewhat confusing, but since welfare was mainly municipal, and since much of it was short-term, being added to the roll did not mean that you were on it year-round.
- 22 Globe and Mail: 19 October 1970, 17 November 1970. For Parkdale in recent decades, see Tom Slater, "Municipally-Managed Gentrification in South Parkdale," Canadian Geographer 48, no. 3 (Fall 2004): 303-25.
- 23 Jon Caufield, City Form and Everyday Life: Toronto's Gentrification and Critical Social Practice (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1994), 30. In a 1972 interview, novelist Hugh Garner noted that Newfoundlanders and European immigrants began to appear in Cabbagetown starting in the late 1950s with the construction of the Regent Park South public housing projects. See Globe and Mail, 12 September 1972. For a negative view of "Newfies" in one of his novels, see The Intruders (Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson, 1976), 26-7.
- 24 Robert Crysdale, "Occupational and Social Mobility in Riverdale, A Blue Collar Community" (PhD diss., University of Toronto, 1968); Daniel Grafton Hill, "Negroes in Toronto A Sociological Study of a Minority Group" (PhD diss., University of Toronto, 1960), 91, 246-7.

One of the first media stories to stigmatize "ex-Maritimers" as a social problem in metropolitan Toronto was an interview in 1963 with a Metro Travellers' Aid Society official. This agency, supported by the local United Appeal, provided counseling to travelers and persons new to the city. "People from the Maritimes are often uneducated, unprepared for big city life and have little to offer," Mildred Dimms explained. These comments were contested by members of the Maritime Club, who stressed that most former residents of the region were employed and educated and that Ontario had its own indigenous problems with poverty.²⁵ Dimms later attempted to clarify her remarks, agreeing that Toronto had many examples of educated and successful former "Maritimers." Dimms also explained that only 2 per cent of all clients aided by her organization were Maritimers. But the issue of dependent Atlantic Canadian migrants had been defined and entered into public discourse. It also provoked negative press coverage in the Maritimes, as did other media reports that portrayed Atlantic Canadian newcomers in Toronto as "poor peasants with large families, no jobs and a burden on Central Canada's economy."26

In the expanding urban society of 1960s' metropolitan Toronto, "Maritimers" were increasingly problematized. In 1965, Alderman Michael Grayson stirred controversy by denouncing Atlantic Canadians who moved to Toronto in order to exploit welfare benefits. In doing so he helped create a lasting stereotypical image: "You have a fellow drive up here in a broken-down car, climb into the St. James Town area, get on welfare and he's having the time of his life."27 This controversy was framed against the backdrop of a perceived social crisis surrounding affordable housing in Toronto's older neighbourhoods. Mayor Philip Givens clarified for the media that most residents of the St. James Town slums had been born in Ontario, not the Maritimes. 28 But that same year a magistrate in the city of Burlington, near Hamilton, Ontario, stated that young male migrants from Quebec, Newfoundland, and the Maritime provinces were especially prone to stolen property charges.²⁹ Although serious crimes involving "Maritimers" were limited, regional identities were included when such crimes were reported. Such was the case of a drinking party on Dundas Street East in 1965, which ended in a fatal stabbing. Six "New Brunswick expatriates" had left a nearby beverage room to attend a party in an apartment rented by a Maritime couple. The men played guitar and sang "western songs" prior to a fight breaking out. The birthplace and ethnicity of people involved in two other Toronto murders reported on the same page of the newspaper were not mentioned. Another example of this tendency is a 1968 press account, which noted a magistrate's expectations that problem tenants were likely Maritimers.³⁰

In 1965 the Toronto Daily Star published "Hard Luck Maritimers" by Harold Morrison, a story which drew comparisons with Toronto's "have-not, ill educated" Maritimers and "their spiritual cousins in the Appalachian Mountains areas of the United States."31 The piece supposedly had been inspired by recent crimes in the

²⁵ Globe and Mail, 23 October 1963.

²⁶ Globe and Mail: 26 October 1963, 23 January 1967; Daily Gleaner (Fredericton), 23 November 1963.

²⁷ Globe and Mail, 6 March 1965.

²⁸ Globe and Mail: 6 March 1965, 8 March 1965; Daily Star, 18 August 1966.

²⁹ Daily Times (Moncton), 25 February 1965.

³⁰ Globe and Mail, 26 May 1965; Daily Star, 8 May 1968.

³¹ Daily Star, 13 November 1965.

metro area involving "Down East" migrants. Morrison explained that most "Maritimers" – who in his analysis included Newfoundlanders – found employment and settled into a normal lifestyle; but Morrison also opined that even the successful expatriates from that region, excluding professionals and skilled workers, endured loneliness and cultural shock in the transition to living in "big, cold Toronto." Manifestations were heavy drinking, the squandering of wages and savings, and male breadwinners suffering the humiliation of being supported by their spouses. The author, who had consulted the police, clergy, social workers, and private charity officials, described vulnerable Atlantic Canadians as "social casualties," and stated that most did not apply for assistance either out of fear or ignorance. Pockets of these "invisible immigrants" were located in Regent Park, Cabbagetown, the West End, and on the borders of York Township. A United Church minister who worked with the poor in Regent Park described the most vulnerable as males who were displaced from the agricultural, fishing, forestry, and mining sectors and who were unable easily to adjust to the urban, service economy. Recent American immigration restrictions, Morrison noted, as well as the fact that Quebec was regarded as "foreign" and chain migration practices attracted these blue-collar individuals to urban Ontario.³² A provincial deputy minister of welfare described British and Italian immigrants to Toronto as "better prepared for the transition period" than many Maritimers. Even an official of the Salvation Army, which assisted more than 4,000 Atlantic Canadians newcomers each year, described the adults as "honest, hard-working people" who were nonetheless ill-suited to retraining programs. Morrison attempted to compare the lower-class "Maritimers" of Toronto to the hillbillies in the cities of the American Midwest, stressing that "both have a rich folk culture that can be traced back to Elizabethan days" and that both were known to produce and abuse "home-distilled alcohol." Evidence of "folk culture" included the ubiquitous love of "country and western music" as well as alcohol. Morrison also claimed that at most of the homes he visited in preparing the article he heard "the family collections of guitar twanging records - or often their own guitars and singing." Morrison's exposé suggested practical reforms: federal legislation, youth hostels, and emergency housing. Yet it ended on a pessimistic note, implying that allowing an individual with "a third-rate education in a have-not province" to migrate to a modern city was a recipe for failure.³³ As at least one critic of the article pointed out, Morrison based some of his conclusions on less than 400 migrant families ("most of them living in Toronto") seeking relief from the provincial Department of Welfare. At the time, the population of metro Toronto was as great as that of the Atlantic Provinces.³⁴

The following year Alderman Kenneth Dear, whose ward included Parkdale, created an "inter regional" incident when he declared that too many "Maritimers" were locating in the community, competing with locals for scarce housing and

³² Chain migration results when a small number of migrants settle in a community and attract similar newcomers, including kin, from the sending region or nation.

³³ Daily Star, 13 November 1965.

³⁴ *Daily Star*, 22 November 1965. In 1965, in the case of a dependent migrant, the provincial government covered the municipality's share of welfare costs for the first year. The federal, provincial, and municipal share of "normal" local relief was 50 per cent, 30 per cent, and 20 per cent respectively.

"clogging welfare rolls." Dear may have been influenced by press accounts, such as Morrison's, that suggested that Atlantic Canadians were drawn to Toronto by its generous welfare benefits. He also stated that he opposed the use of municipal funds, especially a suggestion made to the Toronto city council to subsidize public housing tenants, as it would draw even more Maritime migrants who would compete with deserving Toronto residents. "We don't owe these people a living," he explained to a reporter. "They are causing us nothing but grief." The angry responses from Atlantic Canadians included death threats and Toronto police had to take measures to protect the alderman and his family. The premier of PEI pointed out that Ontario gained when educated Maritimers, whose schooling had been paid for by taxpayers in their home provinces, relocated to the city. The New Brunswick government reminded the media that Maritimers had made important contributions to Toronto's cultural, educational, and business life. The mayor of Boston, John F. Collins, whose grandfather was from New Brunswick, announced that Maritimers were still welcomed in his city, where a large minority of the population had family connections with Canada. Dear embarked on a three-week goodwill tour of the Maritimes, where he attended a convention of municipal officials in New Brunswick. There he explained to local media that his remarks were not directed against all "Maritime" migrants, but rather the several thousand who annually arrived in the metropolis with few skills and little savings. In addition to the large influx from "east of Quebec City," the Ontario capital was also burdened with vulnerable migrants from Manitoba. The immediate issue, he repeated, was a shortage of private housing for low-income families.³⁵ Although the head of Toronto's public housing authority agreed, neither Toronto's mayor nor its Board of Control accepted Dear's suggestion of a publicity campaign to encourage Atlantic Canadians "to stay home if they had no job." Prior to his visit, Dear had even participated on an open-line radio program in Halifax, where he attempted to explain why Toronto welcomed immigrants from overseas but not fellow Canadians. He returned to Toronto convinced that the federal government should provide counselling for potential migrants and encourage them to upgrade education and job skills.³⁷

The influx of young Maritimers, "incapable of coping, financially and emotionally, with the frustrations of high-geared urban life," was cited by journalist Michael Valpy as one of the main reasons behind the expansion of Toronto's skid row in the 1960s.³⁸ The classic urban sociology anthology *The Underside of Toronto* contained a chapter on the city's "skid row" subculture, which involved up to 10,000 males living in a zone east of Yonge Street, south of Carlton Street, west of River Street and north of King Street; the chapter noted that many were alcoholics who valued the area for its soup kitchens, cheap rooming houses, bars, and pawnshops. According to Reverend Keith Whitney of the Metropolitan United Church (located on the edge of the district): "Most of the men on Toronto's skid row come from the Maritimes or Newfoundland, from high unemployment and low-income areas of Ontario and Quebec, or from

³⁵ Globe and Mail, 29 August 1966; Daily Star: 29 July 1966, 2 August 1966; Daily Gleaner, 10 August 1966. Collins was a Democrat who served as mayor from 1960 to 1968.

³⁶ Daily Star, 29 August 1966.

³⁷ Daily Star, 29 August 1966; Kenneth Bagnell, "With Guitar and Dreams: Maritime Migrants: White Socks in the Big City," Globe Magazine (Toronto), 10 May 1969.

³⁸ Globe and Mail, 1 April 1968.

Indian reservations." And a study of skid row "chronic drunkenness offenders" carried out by the Alcoholism and Drug Addiction Research Foundation identified a large minority of "winos" who were originally from the "Maritimes." The researchers wrote that, based on the interviews they conducted, heavy drinking constituted "the informal expectation for validation of the male role" for Maritimers.

York University sociologist Thelma McCormack, in a study for the Canadian Centre for Community Studies, concluded in 1968 that Atlantic Canadians were not always equipped to deal with the big city, and consequently suffered discrimination from employers and landlords. McCormack, who had worked with Robert Lynd, Paul Felix Lazarfield, and Robert K. Merton at Columbia University in the 1940s, was influenced by an American sociological tradition that stressed the trauma of immigrant and rural migrant adjustment to cities. Her study was sponsored by the Atlantic Development Board and the federal departments of Manpower and Immigration and Forestry and Rural Development – agencies that were interested in uncovering "barriers to mobility" and the role of migration in regional development. Owing to negative media reports, the employment barriers facing "Maritimers" had already emerged as a public issue. McCormack interviewed thirteen "Maritimers" (five Nova Scotians and eight Newfoundlanders) who had moved to Toronto in the 1950s or 1960s from rural areas or small towns. The larger study was also interested in the "backflow" of Atlantic Canadians who returned to the region after encountering difficulties in the metropolis and in the trade-off between economic security and personal happiness in the big city.⁴¹

Although many of the observations in the study seem subjective and based on stereotypes of regional migrants as ill-suited to urban living, McCormack noted that the interviewees, all of whom had established themselves in Toronto, did not match the media image of the young impulsive "Maritime" drifter. The view from Manpower officers and social workers was that Atlantic Canadians were vulnerable and "expected to be helped" by charity or the government. Bureaucrats and social workers, who concentrated on young, unskilled, and poorly educated males who appeared in the courts and Manpower and social agency offices, noted their unpredictability, high turnover, and alienation from work. McCormack's migrants in contrast were more mature and self-reliant, but she did characterize them as "submissive" to employers and other authority figures. Rural Atlantic Canadians accustomed to houses, according to the interviews, also found it difficult to adjust to living in rented apartments.⁴² McCormack's study, although limited in scope, was

³⁹ Rev. Keith Whitney, "Skid Row," in *The Underside of Toronto*, ed. W.E. Mann (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1970), 67. See also *Daily Star*, 22 March 1965.

⁴⁰ Gus Oki and Mary Morton, The Chronic Drunkenness Offender, Volume 9: Education and Work (Toronto: Alcoholism and Drug Addiction Research Foundation, 1969), 7-9, 61. See also Globe and Mail, 20 September 1955.

⁴¹ Thelma McCormack, *Maritime Migrants to Toronto: Selected Case Studies* (Ottawa, ON: Canadian Center for Community Studies, 1968), iv-vi; Margaret Conrad, "Maritimers Still Goin' Down the Road'," *Telegraph Journal* (Saint John), 27 December 2005. Related studies include Orton, "An Exploratory Study of Rural to Urban Migration," and John J. Nicholson, "The Adjusted and Non-Adjusted Cape Breton Migrant in Toronto" (master's thesis: University of Toronto, 1967). See also *Daily Star*, 30 November 1965.

⁴² McCormack, Maritime Migrants to Toronto, 4-6, 11, 28, 36-7. McCormack's informants reportedly preferred western-themed television programs, such as the American drama Bonanza, as well as The

echoed by the later judgment of American scholars Obermiller, Wagner, and Tucker, who concluded that although Appalachian migrants between 1940 and 1960 had "done well economically, the social cost has been great. Their labor was welcome, but their 'peculiar ways' were not. Appalachian migrants encountered discrimination: sometimes in housing, sometimes in hiring, and often in the school system."⁴³

Vulnerable and dependent internal migrants sometimes were referred to as "Old Canadians" - individuals and families of Anglo-Celtic or French stock who were not prospering in the modern city.44 According to the Metro Toronto Social Planning Council, which organized a Social Opportunities Project (SOP) for migrants in 1967, their rural origins, low education levels, and lack of employment skills and personal savings constituted a burden on social welfare and public housing. 45 The SOP study was funded by the federal Department of Manpower and Immigration and chaired by a local Church of England cleric. It aimed not at examining Atlantic Canadian migrants, but the general migrant population of census tracts 27 through 32 - the Dufferin-Parkdale area – which by 1966 housed more than 39,000 people. The area was below Dundas Street West, north of the Canadian National Railway lands and Exhibition Park, and bounded on the west by Sorauren Avenue and the east by Dovercourt Road. Its main commercial thoroughfare was Queen Street West. Although ethnically mixed, with Italian, Polish, and Ukrainian populations, the study area was more "British" in nature than Toronto as a whole. The upper part contained many single-family residences; the southern section was dominated by rooming houses, houses converted into flats, and inexpensive apartments.⁴⁶ It was described as an area with a large transient population, a high cost of living, and overcrowded rental housing (including many rooming houses).⁴⁷ As Whitzman's recent study of the community and how it has been understood by planners, politicians, and the media explains, Parkdale's actual socio-economic conditions in the 1950s and most of the 1960s were actually more stable than many other Toronto neighbourhoods as until the late 1960s it was a "mixed-income, mixed-use neighbourhood." 48

- $\label{lem:condition} \textit{Don Messer Show} \text{CBC-TV's "old-time" music program hosted by a Maritime fiddler and featuring square dancers and country singers.}$
- 43 Thomas J. Obermiller, Thomas E. Wagner, and E. Bruce Tucker, "Introduction," in *Appalachian Odyssey: Historical Perspectives on the Great Migration*, ed. Thomas J. Obermiller, Thomas E. Wagner, and E. Bruce Tucker (Westport, CT: Greenwood Publishing Group, 2000), xiv. For discrimination against white Oklahoma migrants to California in the 1930s and 1940s, see Peter La Chapelle, *Proud to be an Okie: Cultural Politics, Country Music and Migration to Southern California* (Los Angeles: University of California Press, 2007), chap. 1.
- 44 Appalachian migrants were called "the invisible minority." Unlike Southern white migrants to cities in the American Midwest who competed for housing with Southern blacks, white Atlantic Canadian migrants did not compete with African Canadians. On the other hand, sociologists suggested that "Old Canadians" looked down on "New Canadians" such as Italians. See W.E. Mann, "The Lower Ward," in *The Underside of Toronto*, 39.
- 45 Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, Trends Affecting the Development of Social Services, 38.
- 46 Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, *Social Opportunities Project*, 1-2, 80-1; Carolyn Whitzman and Tom Slater, "Village Ghetto Land: Myth, Social Conditions, and Housing Policy in Parkdale, Toronto, 1879-2000," *Urban Affairs Review* 41, no. 5 (May 2006): 673-96.
- 47 Daily Star, 24 August 1968.
- 48 Whitzman, *Suburb*, *Slum*, *Urban Village*, 147. Whitzman makes no mention of the SOP project or the stigmatization of Atlantic Canadians in Parkdale or elsewhere.

Interviews with Manpower Canada officials, police, social workers, landlords, school principals, and clergy familiar with the census tracts studies by the SOP, revealed certain common characteristics being identified with eastern Canadian migrants to the area. They included youthfulness, unrealistic economic expectations, low levels of education, clannishness, loneliness and alienation, timidity, family problems, hedonistic binge drinking by young males, frequent residential moves, and "pride and group feeling." A Manpower Canada survey of a larger area of Toronto at the time had noted that half of the applicants at job centres were under 25 years of age and that more than half were single. And Atlantic Canadian and other newcomers of working age were often seen as the result of "unplanned migration," which originated out of rumour or word-of-mouth information from friends, relatives, neighbours, and former co-workers. Eastern Canadians tended to relocate to Ontario through a process of informal chain migration.⁴⁹ This echoes the findings of research on migration from the American South to the cities of the American north. According to Chad Berry's interviews with former Southern migrants to Northern cities, kinship networks "often determined where a migrant went as well as where he or she lived, worked and even retired."50

The Social Opportunities document justified its emphasis on Atlantic Canadians as a "problem" on two grounds. The first was the challenge of their "occupational and structural integration"; the second was their identity as members of regional subcultures. Also problematic was the study's lumping together of anglophone and francophone migrants from four provinces into virtually a single ethnic type, with a distinctive speech, dress, and lifestyle: "Those in-migrants who draw attention to themselves do so in part because they are often representative of regional folk or subcultures, those from the outports of Newfoundland, farmer-fishermen-pulp cutters of New Brunswick, those from the steel and coal communities of Nova Scotia, Gaspesians and generally those who have been isolated physically from the more prosperous industrial and industrialized dynamic areas of the county."51 Alderman Ken Dear, interviewed in response to the SOP report, stated that conditions in Parkdale had not changed over the previous two years. The Toronto Daily Star interviewed a young Yarmouth, Nova Scotia, gas station attendant who had moved to Toronto, exhausted his meager savings, and ended up in a variety of shelters and rooming houses. The reporter's article was a cautionary tale that warned "green" rural and small town dwellers in other parts of Canada to resist the urge to engage in "impulse" migration.52

The SOP researchers also suggested that Atlantic Canadians who were educated and middle-class, those who had professional jobs, and others who had moved to the suburbs were embarrassed by the lifestyle and image of the dependant groups, who enjoyed a "clannish social life" centred on quaint regional lingo, drinking, loud

⁴⁹ Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, *Social Opportunities Project*, esp. 30-2; *Globe and Mail*, 24 August 1968.

⁵⁰ Berry, Southern Exiles, Northern Migrants, 6-7.

⁵¹ Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, *Social Opportunities Project*, 5; *Evening Time Globe* (Saint John), 26 August 1968. Similarly, Appalachian migrants in northern cities were stigmatized because of their accents and expressions.

⁵² Daily Star, 16 November 1968.

parties, "Maritime nights," and two west end hotel taverns.⁵³ The most problematic migrants were young single males – "the wind-breaker" group in the words of one social worker – who suffered from a poor work ethic, emotional immaturity, lack of career goals, and a tendency to drink, fight, and get into trouble with the police. One press account of the report stated "drunkenness down east is more tolerated." The Salvation Army men's hostel on Sherbourne Street reported that Atlantic Canadians were the single largest group of clients; they also constituted 75 per cent of new monthly applicants to the Salvation Army welfare office.⁵⁴

Unlike most accounts that stressed the masculine nature of migration, the SOP report also discussed women. They had been a minor part of Morrison's 1965 exposé, which suggested that small numbers of "Maritime" young women ended up as "prey to the seamy side of life." SOP project informants associated with the YWCA, Canada Manpower, and other organizations told researchers that many young Atlantic Canadian women were "ill prepared to work and support themselves in the city." Rural and small town "girls," although hard-working, religiously devout, and willing to send money back to their families, lacked the discipline and maturity to become domestic servants and were vulnerable to "curbside johnnies" at the train station and bus terminal when they arrived in the city. Originating from traditional communities, they supposedly lacked an identity in the metropolis. Some were arrested for vagrancy ("no visible means of support") and others drifted into Yorkville's coffee house and drug scene. 56

Other trends concerning "Maritimers" were discernable. Although economic migrants tended to be young and single, they included families and children and some of the single male migrants married while they were in Toronto. Many mothers worked, which was a potential problem for child supervision. Families held on to traditional foodways, and a number of accounts mention Newfoundland grocery stores. A number of the fathers allegedly started drinking heavily, drifting into petty crime to support the family or relying on welfare. Housing was a problem and lower-class Atlantic Canadians were constantly shifting residence. Interviews with the principals of the seven schools in the study area described the children of these families as "culturally deprived," with lower-than-average literacy skills and a lack of parental support. School authorities noted a high degree of transferring out, implying that many families ultimately moved back to Atlantic Canada.⁵⁷ Although

- 53 Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, *Social Opportunities Project*, 39. Certain taverns and clubs in the Toronto area, such as the Horseshoe Tavern and Caribou Club (the latter was founded in 1968), were identified with Newfoundlanders and Maritimers. One popular cultural manifestation of regional migration to Ontario was the emergence of entertainers such as Tom Connors, Dick Nowlan (1939-2005), and Harry Hibbs (1942-89). According to McCormack (33), many young "Maritimers" exhibited "homesickness" by playing "Newfie records."
- 54 Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, Social Opportunities Project, 38-9, 61-2; Daily Star: 24 August 1968, 16 November 1968. "Maritimers" also appeared to have difficulty applying for credit. See Daily Star, 18 January 1966.
- 55 Daily Star, 13 November 1965.
- 56 Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, Social Opportunities Project, 66. For the emergence of Yorkville as another "problem" neighbourhood, see Stuart Henderson, "Toronto's Hippie Disease': End Days in the Yorkville Scene, August 1968," Journal of the Canadian Historical Association, 12 (2006): 205-34.
- 57 Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, Social Opportunities Project, 40-4. See also

McCormack had realized the diversity and complexity of migration, and the importance of the life cycle effect, many commentators equated "leaving" with failure. Migration history, including that of Appalachia, provides many examples of temporary migration or sojourning, particularly by males, to help sustain the family economy back in the home region or country.⁵⁸

Several initiatives were undertaken to address these problems. One of the recommendations of the 1968 SOP report was the establishment of a "friendly" or drop-in centre for Parkdale. The Catholic diocese of Toronto, in cooperation with the diocese of Antigonish, Nova Scotia, began an informal counseling service for Atlantic Canadian migrants at St. Mary's Church on Adelaide Street in 1967.⁵⁹ Earlier in the decade, St. Mary's, located at the corner of Bathurst and Adelaide streets, had run outreach programs for neighbourhood Maritime families, which included a large representation from Cape Breton. By the late 1960s the Atlantic Centre, which employed two social workers, offered assistance to eastern Canadian migrants who tended to congregate in Toronto's west end. Migrants sought information on boarding houses, employment, social events, and psychological counseling. By the early 1970s the centre, which operated in a vacant store in Parkdale, was supported by the United Community Fund as part of a growing coalition of community agencies. It was also seeking funds from Atlantic Canada's provincial governments in order to help provide counseling for some of the several thousand migrants from these provinces who arrived each year in metro Toronto. In 1971 the two social workers, Jesuit brother Jim McSheffrey and Beth Sellars, issued a press release warning Newfoundlanders and Maritimers that "the streets of Toronto are not paved with gold." They advised potential migrants that employers demanded evidence of education and job references and that unskilled workers faced an uncertain future. McSheffrey and Sellars counseled prospective newcomers to arrange in advance to stay with friends, to bring sufficient funds on which to survive for several weeks, and to move back to Atlantic Canada if things did not work out.⁶⁰ In 1970 Metro Toronto's welfare commissioner revived the arguments of Alderman Dear, pointing out that 20 per cent of welfare applicants originated from outside of the province, mainly from Atlantic Canada. They were also often less self-sufficient and connected to support networks than newcomers to Canada. A year later, municipal officials were suggesting special federal government aid for vulnerable Atlantic Canadian migrants (similar to assistance afforded refugees).61

Occasional controversies surrounding migrants and stereotypical views of "Maritimers" and their culture notwithstanding, the number of Atlantic Canadian expatriates in Toronto region was limited. 1971 census data indicates that less than 50,000 Atlantic Canadian-born people lived in all of Ontario and that 9.9 per cent of the residents of the City of Toronto had been born in provinces outside of Ontario.

McCormack, Maritime Migrants to Toronto, 16.

⁵⁸ Shirley Stewart and Connie L. Rice, "The 'Birds of Passage' Phenomenon in West Virginia's Outmigration," in Obermiller, Wagner, and Tucker, *Appalachian Odyssey*, 39-47.

⁵⁹ Social Planning Council of Metropolitan Toronto, Social Opportunities Project, 74.

⁶⁰ Daily Star: 13 November 1965, 17 October 1970; Evening Times Globe, 15 April 1971; Whitzman, Suburb, Slum, Urban Village, 166.

⁶¹ Daily Star: 13 February 1970, 13 February 1971; Globe and Mail, 11 March 1970.

Moreover, most Canadian-born newcomers blended into the general population through residential dispersion. Similarly, despite the warning issued by McSheffrey and Sellars, the Atlantic Centre was not flooded with newcomers. In 1971 new clients, who tended to be young males with limited education, amounted to roughly a dozen a week. The "flood" of Atlantic Canadian welfare applicants reported in 1970 in the City of Toronto amounted to several hundred families. The Western-area Young Women's Christian Association reported in 1971 that few of children and youth of the Dundas St. West area, who included many Newfoundlanders, were "poor." Parkdale's image was similar to that of Chicago's "hillbilly ghetto," Uptown, six miles north of the city's downtown and close to Lake Michigan. A sympathetic American activist account published in 1970 quoted a municipal official who spoke of the need to "urbanize" the rural migrants of the Chicago neighbourhood. 63

Another important qualification to the general stereotype about "Maritimers" is that in addition to being differentiated by age, social class, education, skill, and family status, Atlantic Canadians came from four provinces – each with their own distinct cultures and history and comprised of various religious and ethnic groups. Acadians, for example, were a distinct culture, and Hill's 1960 study revealed that Nova Scotian "negroes" were considered a less desirable subgroup of the African Canadian community in Toronto. Furthermore, as a study by Orton indicated, Newfoundland migrants brought their historic differences, based on community and religion, with them to the city. Many Newfoundland associations, for example, could be traced back to two Orange lodges formed earlier in the century. Orton also concluded that migrants who joined Newfoundland organizations lived in "working class and lower middle class areas." Their clubs, bowling leagues, hockey teams, and dances were shunned by better educated and more prosperous Newfoundland migrants, who also regarded country music as the music of "hicks." 64 The label "Maritimer" favoured in Ontario may have implied a common background, culture, or even ethnicity, much like the adjective Appalachian, but this was far from the case. According to business executive J.E. "Ned" Belliveau, writing in 1970, Maritimers had successfully infiltrated Toronto's legal, financial, and higher education establishment. The only things that migrants from Atlantic Canada had in common were geography and the stereotypes they faced in Ontario.65 And by 1983 the American scholars Martin

⁶² Statistics Canada, *Census of Canada*, 1971, Volume I, Part 3, "Population by Birthplace," Bulletin 1.3-6 (Ottawa: Information Canada, November 1974), Table 34, Table 37; *Globe and Mail*, 19 June 1971.

⁶³ Todd Gitlin and Nanci Hollander, *Uptown: Poor Whites in Chicago* (New York: Harper Collins, 1970), 106; James Gregory, *The Southern Diaspora: How the Great Migrations of Black and White Southerners Transformed America* (Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 2005), 160-1. See also David E. Whisnant, *Modernizing the Mountaineer: People, Power and Planning in Appalachia* (Knoxville, TN: University of Tennessee Press, 1994), 21-3, and Chad Berry, "Southern White Migration to the Midwest, An Overview," in Obermiller, Wagner, and Tucker, *Appalachian Odyssey*, 3-23. The latter challenges several myths associated with Appalachian migrants, such as the claims that they were mainly "mountaineers" or troublesome workers.

⁶⁴ Hill, "Negroes in Toronto"; Larry J. Orton, "Newfoundland Associations in Toronto" (typescript report, Centre for Newfoundland Studies, Memorial University of Newfoundland, 1970), esp. 194, 59.

⁶⁵ Daily Star, 20 June 1970. For a similar argument on the question of the diversity of Appalachia as a "region," see Whisnant, Modernizing the Mountaineer, xix. Sociologist Leslie Bella has attempted to

Marger and Phillip Obermiller were arguing that working-class migrants from the Atlantic region, who were mostly English-speaking and Protestant, were so similar to the dominant Canadian-born group in Toronto that they should not be considered ethnically distinct.⁶⁶

In addition to Torontonian depictions of migrants, two other factors contributed to regional stereotypes: media portrayals of Atlantic Canadian traditionalism and underdevelopment as well as national and provincial government programs of regional development (best symbolized by the creation in 1969 of the Department of Regional Economic Expansion or DREE). A Toronto Daily Star reporter, for example, described the Maritimes in 1956 as "Canada's 'Deep South'" – a region that seemed to be stuck in the 1930s. ⁶⁷ Other accounts tended to blame the people of the region, not the economic structure of Confederation, for the misery of the region's inhabitants. A financial editor in 1958 reported on a slower pace of life, a dislike of work, and a suspicion of "Upper Canadians." A year earlier, in 1957, an editorial in the Globe and Mail criticized the supposedly "defeatist" attitude of the people of the region and its expectation of federal government subsidies. Yet that year the Royal Commission on Canada's Economic Prospects recognized the existence of regional disparity and suggested that out-migration from the Maritimes be subsidized in order to fill labour needs in Central Canada. Although John G. Diefenbaker campaigned in 1958 with assurances that Maritimers would not be forced to leave their region in order to improve their standard of living, an important idea had been planted in policy-making and media circles.⁶⁸

The federal government's commitment to regional equalization and the increased reliance of Newfoundland, Nova Scotia, Prince Edward Island, and New Brunswick on transfer payments – notably the more generous seasonal unemployment program of the 1970s – strengthened outsiders' perceptions of the region's backwardness and lack of initiative.⁶⁹ Contributing to these perceptions were journalistic and academic critiques of the traditional, conservative, and patronage-ridden political culture and political systems of the four Atlantic provinces as well as accounts that stressed the "backward nature" of the region and the deficiencies of its people.⁷⁰ The headline for

describe Newfoundland out-migrants as a distinct ethnic group – "an invisible and unacknowledged part of mainland Canada's multicultural mosaic." See "Family Making" Collective, ed., "Chapter 2: Family Making Among Migrants," in *Family Making: Towards inclusive and anti-oppressive research and practice with families*, 23 January 2006, http://www.ucs.mun.ca/%7Elbella2/family_making.html. For the complexities of the concept of an Atlantic Canadian region, see Margaret Conrad, "Regionalism in a Flat World," *Acadiensis* XXXV, no. 2 (Spring 2006): 138-43.

- 66 Marger and Obermiller, "Urban Appalachians." See also Martin J. Marger and Phillip J. Obermiller, "Emergent Ethnicity Among Internal Migrants: The Case of Maritimers in Toronto," *Ethnic Groups* 7 (March 1987): 1-17, in which the authors argued that although the Maritimers they interviewed were clustered in two inner-city residential areas and mainly confined to lower-white collar and blue collar jobs, "Maritimers" were not an ethnic type.
- 67 Daily Star, 21 July 1956.
- 68 Daily Star: 1 February 1957, 29 March 1958, 13 November 1961; Globe and Mail, 24 August 1957.
- 69 Daily Times (Moncton), 11 July 1964; Margaret Conrad, "To Have and Have Not," Globe and Mail, 7 March 2001.
- 70 Daily Star, 29 May 1971; Hugh Thorburn, Politics in New Brunswick (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1961).

a *Globe and Mail* story summarizing a Cornell University mental health study of a rural Nova Scotia county in 1962 was "A Third of Rural Maritime Folk Mentally Sick." During the late 1960s, as the issue of regional development gained more prominence, the national media contained many accounts of the declining industries that, in tandem with a continued emphasis on the region's backward political culture and social systems, fostered further negative stereotyping. Not surprisingly, such reports often created resentment in Atlantic Canada.⁷²

Even sympathetic depictions of regional socio-economic conditions, as in the case of Appalachia, reinforced the negative image of Atlantic Canada. Appalachian backwardness was publicized to a new generation in 1962 with Harry Caudill's Night Comes to the Cumberland, a history that stressed grinding poverty, resource depletion, environmental degradation, and political exploitation. Similar messages were associated with Canada's "forgotten" provinces.73 Sympathetic activist exposés of Atlantic Canadian society, such as Silver Donald Cameron's book on the 1970-71 Nova Scotian fishermen's strike, exploited "folk" images of the region (but for progressive, not conservative reasons).74 Cameron, a journalist raised in British Columbia who moved to the Canso Strait area, likened the strike to "a peasants' revolt" in a feudalized industry that was protected by the political elite and legal system. In a letter to fisher Everett Richardson, the book's protagonist, the author celebrated Nova Scotians' anarchistic "country cunning," which included driving while impaired, bootlegging, exhibiting frank attitudes towards sex, shoplifting from chain stores, "borrowing" tools from employers, and cheerfully engaging in absenteeism and unemployment insurance fraud. Cameron advised his fisher friend that life was about more than "a steady round of eight-hour shifts in the mills of Port Hawkesbury"; occupational pluralism was a more humanized existence than the demands of industrial wage labour.75

Socio-economic statistics were less subjective than romanticized journalism. In the mid-1960s the average education level in New Brunswick was grade eight or less. In 1961 nearly two-fifths of all dwellings in Newfoundland had no running water, two-thirds had no baths or showers, and half had no toilets. Atlantic Canada was the least urbanized part of the country, and a relatively larger share of its workforce was involved in seasonal occupations such as agriculture, fishing, and primary forestry as

- 71 Globe and Mail, 10 May 1962.
- 72 For example, see the *Daily Star* reports on Springhill, Nova Scotia, 9 May 1968, and on Newfoundland housing conditions, 22 October 1968. See also *Daily Star*: 1 June 1968, 29 March 1971.
- 73 Harry M. Caudill, *Night Comes to the Cumberlands: A Biography of a Depressed Area* (Toronto: Little, Brown and Co., 1962).
- 74 For an analysis of conservative notions of the "folk" within the region, see Ian McKay, *The Quest of the Folk: Antimodernism and Cultural Selection in Twentieth-Century Nova Scotia* (Montreal and Kingston, ON: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1994).
- 75 Silver Donald Cameron, *The Education of Everett Richardson: The Nova Scotia Fishermen's Strike*, 1970-71 (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1977), 166-70. The same spirit of writing characterized the work of Ontarian Farley Mowat on Newfoundland. See *A Whale for the Killing* (Toronto: Little, Brown and Co., 1972).
- 76 Newfoundland, Report of the Royal Commission on the Economic State and Prospects of Newfoundland and Labrador (St. John's, NL: Creative Printers and Publishers, Office of the Queen's Printer, 1967), 349; Evening Times Globe, 23 February 1966.

compared to other parts of Canada.⁷⁷ Poverty rates for unmarried adults and families also were higher in Atlantic Canada than in many other parts of the nation. Aging, inefficient industries such as coal and steel were being propped up by federal and provincial government subsidies. High rates of unemployment were another ongoing reality, and unemployment insurance and regional development spending could be interpreted as a form of "foreign aid" to keep undereducated and unemployable Atlantic Canadians from flooding into Ontario.⁷⁸

As with mainstream American views towards Appalachians, the attitudes of Toronto elites toward "Maritimers" appear to have become entrenched by the 1960s.79 One culturally selective account of East coasters in urban Ontario was penned in 1969 by journalist Kenneth Bagnell for the Toronto Globe Magazine. "With Guitar and Dreams: Maritime Migrants: White Socks in the Big City" focuses on young, undereducated Maritimers who were unprepared for the realities of urban living. It features the story of 20-year-old "Bernard Cormier" (a fictionalized name), a "drifter" originally from Miscouche, PEI. One of a family of 13 children whose father had died, Bernard had grown up in poverty at Miscouche and Charlottetown, obtained a Grade 10 education, and had worked illegally in Charlottetown while receiving unemployment insurance benefits. After unwisely taking out a car loan through a finance company, he had journeyed to Ontario to find work. Bernard had played his guitar with other Maritimers on the long train trip to Toronto; significantly, the article mentioned not PEI or Maritime folk songs, but Merle Haggard's "Sing Me Back Home," a sentimental Nashville county ballad about a condemned prisoner. Cormier was depicted drinking draft beer at the Horseshoe Tavern on Queen Street West, a favourite haunt of Maritimers when country music was performed. At the Horseshoe, Cormier heard his idol, Stompin' Tom Connors, play his favourite type of music. Bagnell establishes Cormier's conservatism by noting that he did not like "long hair" on men and the latter's deviancy is compounded by his love of working-class country music (with its defeatist overtones), rather than modern rock and roll (the music of middle-class youth). The story also discusses a dancehall and tavern near Chinatown frequented by young East coasters.80

In didactic fashion, the author, a Cape Breton native and graduate of Mount Allison University, stresses that Cormier's new friends were not "outsiders" such as

⁷⁷ Pierre-Yves Pépin, *Life and Poverty in the Maritimes*, ARDA project #15002 (Ottawa, ON: Department of Forestry and Rural Development, 1968).

⁷⁸ APEC Newsletter (November 1969), 3-4; Atlantic Report, VIII, no. 1 (January 1973); 7; Economic Council of Canada, Living Together. In 1968, Liberal Prime Minister Pierre Trudeau had spoken of the need for a "Marshall Plan" for the Maritimes. See Globe and Mail, 3 June 1968.

⁷⁹ One of the most negative journalistic accounts was Albert N. Votaw, "The Hillbillies Invade Chicago," *Harper's Magazine*, 216 (February 1958), 64-7.

⁸⁰ Bagnell, "With Guitar and Dreams." Orton, in "An Exploratory Study" (53), notes the importance of Toronto's first all-country music format radio station for Newfoundland migrants. For the importance of country music in the Appalachian migrant experience, see Gregory, *The Southern Diaspora*, 64-5, 73-4, 173-83, 193, 309-16. For the appeal of Haggard to the white working-class male, see Gerald Haslam, *Workin' Man Blues: Country Music in California* (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1999), 247-51.

Yorkville hippies, suburban teenagers, Prairie migrants, or small-town Ontarians at the YMCA: instead, they were fellow working-class Maritimers, who wore "white socks" (a visible symbol of their lack of sophistication). Aside from their interest in county and western music, the young Maritimers were examples of 1950s-type working-class "greasers." Cormier's attempts to find work at Toronto factories were unsuccessful, and he spent most of his time at his sister's apartment on a street south of Dundas Street. After receiving an unemployment cheque from home, he hosted a party where several Maritimers played guitars. When the beer ran out, a fight erupted and the police were called. With the aid of his brother, a truck driver, Cormier subsequently found a job making deliveries to garages and, like his brother, selling pilfered auto parts. According to Cormier, this was not stealing as the company had plenty of money and paid low wages. Another brother earned illegal money by stealing aluminum windows from a factory. In the end, Cormier quit the job, borrowed funds from his brothers, and flew back to PEI. Bagnell attempted to use the story to illustrate the sociological theory that migration for unskilled workers often was an "irrational process."81

Even more vivid and influential images of the "Maritimer adrift" were found in Don Shebib's *Goin' Down the Road* (long considered a classic of Canadian independent film making). Shebib, born in Toronto, studied film at the University of California in Los Angeles in the late 1950s. In 1966 he received some attention for his National Film Board documentary *Satan's Choice*, about an outlaw motorcycle club. He filmed a documentary on San Francisco's hippie scene for CBC in 1967, and in 1969 he released *Good Times*, *Bad Times* – a non-romanticized documentary about Canada's war veterans. *Goin' Down the Road*, a story of two Maritimers trying to make it in Toronto, cost \$80,000 to produce and was released in 1970 to critical acclaim. The writer, who shared screenplay duties with the director, was Alberta-born Bill Fruet, who also had studied film at UCLA. The movie was shot in Toronto in 1969, the same year that Bagnell's article appeared.⁸² *Goin' Down the Road* was described as the first "real" Canadian movie because it was based on the experience of "so many tens of thousands of Maritimers."⁸³

Shebib had attended the University of Toronto to study sociology before heading to California. His parents had come from Atlantic Canada; his father was the son of a Lebanese immigrant who had settled in Cape Breton and his mother's family was from Newfoundland. By 1969 he had made more than a dozen documentaries, several of which dealt with people on the fringes of society. In an interview with journalist Pierre Berton, he stated that his biggest influences were television and movies, including the "social" films of Fritz Lang and Frank Capra. In his director's

⁸¹ Bagnell, "With Guitar and Dreams."

⁸² Kaspars Dzguze, "The Hub of Shebib's Life is Winter," *Globe and Mail*, 2 February 1971; Piers Handling, *The Films of Don Shebib* (Ottawa, ON: Canadian Film Institute, 1978). A dramatic parallel to Shebib's work was David French's popular play *Leaving Home*, based on the struggles of a Newfoundland family that had migrated to Toronto in the 1950s. French had been born in Newfoundland but had moved to Ontario as a child. His play opened at the Tarragon Theatre in 1972. See *Globe and Mail*, 15 November 1973.

⁸³ Daily Star: 3 July 1970, 1 October 1970. A number of reviews compared the film to contemporary ultra-realism American movies such as Midnight Cowboy and Five Easy Pieces.

commentary recorded for the re-release of the film *Goin' Down the Road* on DVD three decades later, Shebib also mentioned other influences: John Ford's film of Steinbeck's Great Depression migration saga *The Grapes of Wrath*, and Italian films such as *I Vitelloni* (1953) and *Il Posto* (1961).⁸⁴ According to a press report, the idea for his first dramatic feature, which featured a fluid filming style, had originated as a two-part special for the CBC television program *The Way It Is*.⁸⁵

The working title for the film was *The Maritimers*. The plot, which resembled a fictionalized blend of the narratives in the SOP report, McCormick's study, and Bagnell's journalism, centred on two young working-class Cape Bretoners, Joey Male and Pete McGraw, who drive to Toronto in search of jobs and good times.86 Aside from stock footage of Nova Scotia, the "Maritime" travel scenes were filmed in Scarborough. Pete explains in a job interview that in the Maritimes you do not need higher education to work in a mine or on the docks. The two men find work in a bottling plant, experience the bright lights of Yonge Street and meet two workingclass waitresses. At one point Pete is spurned by a "classy" French Canadian secretary. He is more of an idealist in search of unattainable goals, such as a middleclass job or middle-class women (interestingly depicted as "hippies"). Joey's new girlfriend, played by Jayne Eastwood, becomes pregnant and they decide to wed, moving into an alienating high-rise apartment and extravagantly buying furniture and a colour television on credit. After the protagonists are laid off at the plant, money becomes scarce and employment sporadic and this is degrading to their masculinity. The men write to "the unemployment" to see if they are eligible for unemployment insurance, but they have not worked enough weeks to qualify. Living amid the consumer delights of the modern metropolis at Christmas time, they eventually take to crime (stealing groceries, committing an assault) in order to survive. In the end, they flee from the city in their second-hand car and Joey's pregnant bride is abandoned.87

Goin' Down the Road was a Canadian hit and its gritty realism became a model to emulate in English and French Canada filmmaking. It was judged to be one of the first successes of the fledgling Canadian Film Development Corporation, which had awarded Shebib a \$19,000 grant, and Margaret Atwood discussed it in her 1972 nationalist cultural treatise Survival.⁸⁸ The movie won the best film award at the Toronto Film Festival and the Canadian Film Awards, and it was screened at New York's prestigious Carnegie Hall Cinema. Influential critic Pauline Kael, writing in The New Yorker, described it as "the most uncorrupt movie in town." Doug McGrath and Paul Bradley shared a best lead actor award. Interestingly, both had working-class

^{84 &}quot;Goin' Down the Road: Director's Commentary, 2002 and interview with Donald Shebib, The Pierre Berton Show, 1971 (both included on the 2002 Seville Pictures DVD version of the film). For more on Shebib's work, see Donald Shebib, Film Reference Library, http://www.filmreferencelibrary.ca/index.asp?layid=46&csid1=62&navid=46.

⁸⁵ Globe and Mail, 27 October 1969.

⁸⁶ Globe and Mail, 4 July 1970.

⁸⁷ One reading of the ending is that the characters head back to Cape Breton; another, as pointed out by David Frank, is that Joey and Pete head west to new adventures in Alberta. David Frank, comments at the Tri-Campus Colloquium, 20 February 2007, St. Thomas University, Fredericton, NB.

⁸⁸ Globe and Mail, 9 July 1969; Margaret Atwood, Survival A Thematic Guide to Canadian Literature (Toronto: House of Anansi, 1972), 34-5.

backgrounds that paralleled their characters, although McGrath, born in Cape Breton, had grown up in Timmons, Ontario, and Bradley had been born in Cabbagetown. Eastwood, whose background was more middle class, described the movie as "an accurate portrayal of the prejudice faced by people from the East Coast." Even 30 years after the initial release of the film, media coverage of it was still positive.⁸⁹

The characters, according to Shebib's director's commentary on the 2002 DVD rerelease of the film, were not intended to represent all "Maritimers" - only young working-class men who aspired to better times. They are essentially immature hedonists, whose solution to most problems is "a couple of more beer." They do not know the latest dances and their favourite music is country and western. The film included mandatory depictions of drinking, male horseplay, and guitars. Similar to the "problem migrants" identified by social agencies and the media, they had little education, few skills, and unrealistic expectations about employment and budgeting. Yet, like the rural Nova Scotians celebrated in *The Education of Everett Richardson*, they were "authentic." Shebib later explained that the characters epitomized a type of Canadian working-class culture that he associated with 1950s and 1960s Canada, which functioned as a type of opposition to American "middle class" culture. Yet in 1971 he stated that audiences in West Virginia would probably closely identify with the film. Shebib also admitted, however, that the characters of Joey and Pete were partly inspired by stories about his Cape Breton cousins, who had experienced tough times in Ontario. 90 And 30 years before those comments about the inspiration for the film's protagonists, Shebib, in a 1970 interview, explained that he had seen the future, which was California; the Maritimes, in his opinion, were at "the other end of tunnel" - stuck in the 1950s. He explicitly drew a parallel between the Canadian and American situations in that Maritimers who arrived in Toronto and ended up on welfare were regarded "like poor white trash in Alabama." And Shebib also thought that his film reflected part of the Toronto "scene" that involved "kids in Riverdale and Parkdale who have ducktail haircuts, white socks and pointed shoes. The characters in Cabbagetown," he explained, "are forgotten people."91

The director recalled that audiences in Atlantic Canada "loved" the film, but the evidence suggests a more complex response. Paccording to an editorial in the Saint John *Evening Times Globe*, Maritimers in Toronto who had been approached to be "extras" during filming in 1969 were reluctant and "resentful." The editor noted, bitterly, that a number of documentaries on Maritimers in the big city had depicted them "drinking, wrangling, brawling, weeping, cadging dimes and toothlessly gumming food handouts." Shebib did film a brief sequence at Toronto's Maritime Social Club (and which appeared in the movie) that, according to the Canadian Press

⁸⁹ Roger Ebert, "Goin' Down the Road," *Sun Times* (Chicago), 19 February 1971; *Daily Star*: 6 June 1970, 4 July 1970; "Goin' Down the Road a Trip for Everyone," *Evening Patriot* (Charlottetown), 2 January 1971. Positive references are found in the Toronto *Star*: 16 November 1993, 11 September 1998, 15 December 2006. For a discussion of some of the early critical reaction, see Christine Ramsay, "Canadian Narrative Cinema from the Margins: 'The Nation' and Masculinity in *Goin' Down the Road*," *Canadian Journal of Film Studies* 2, no. 2-3 (1993): 27-49.

^{90 &}quot;Goin' Down the Road: Director's Commentary" and interview with Donald Shebib, The Pierre Berton Show, 1971 (both included on Seville Pictures DVD, 2002).

⁹¹ Globe and Mail, 20 June 1970.

^{92 &}quot;Goin' Down the Road: Director's Commentary."

(CP) news service, featured "ducktail haircuts and pegged pants, girls in party dresses and sweaty couples jiving to songs popular in the 1950s." More questionably, a scene filmed in Allan Gardens, a Toronto park, did not use extras but actual "winos," which drew on another archetypal image of the Maritime drifter. Like Bagnell's depiction of Atlantic Canadian "greasers" in the streets and beer parlours of Toronto, the CP story implied that "Maritimers" were behind the times and sources of pathology. 93 It is not clear whether Fruet and Shebib had been influenced by the SOP report, McCormack's study, or Bagnell's article, but the similarities among the four narratives are striking. Interviews done by Shebib suggest that the filmmaker was familiar with media coverage of Atlantic Canadians.94 Although he was clearly sympathetic to the characters, and stressed their working-class as much as their regional nature, the film reinforced pre-existing perceptions that Atlantic Canadians, like Appalachians in cities of the Midwest and "Okies" in California, were "maladjusted migrants" who experienced considerable hardship and caused problems. Similar to these groups, "Maritime" migrants were associated with "strong images of uprooting and the psychological burdens of urban adjustment."95

In contrast to central Canadian stereotypes of unskilled, undereducated, and problematized "Maritime" migrants, politicians, the media, and experts in Atlantic Canada regularly expressed concerns over the impact of out-migration on the sending society. Their message was simple: the region was losing its young, educated, skilled, and productive people to Ontario and the West. The Atlantic region also attracted few immigrants, which was one reason why its population growth rate in 1968-69 was one-fifth of the national average. The Atlantic Provinces Economic Council (APEC) noted that 103,000 individuals left the region between 1961 to 1965. In 1965 APEC officials, supporting regional modernization, stressed the need to create opportunities through "manpower policies" so as to keep young, "able," educated, and "enterprising" people in the region. Out-migration was an "adjustment mechanism" that had "facilitated national economic growth and expansion" since Confederation. By 1967 council members were warning that out-migration had reached "alarming" levels. They cited a 1962 study that predicted a negative impact on labour force quality and productivity.

Academics, sensitive to the emerging issue of regional disparity, weighed in on the issue. Out-migration within the region became an important focus of historical research, with much of it subsequently published in the regional journal *Acadiensis*.⁹⁹

⁹³ Evening Times Globe, 28 October 1969. See also Daily Star, 24 March 1970. Similarly, Gregory Grace, a former resident of Nova Scotia living in Guelph, Ontario, in a letter to the Globe and Mail, opined that Bagnell's article would make employment prospects of Maritimers in Toronto more difficult (15 May 1969).

⁹⁴ Daily Star 3 July 1970; Interview with Donald Shebib, The Pierre Berton Show.

⁹⁵ Gregory, The Southern Diaspora, 72.

⁹⁶ Globe and Mail, 15 May 1969; L'Evangeline (Moncton), 2 novembre 1968.

⁹⁷ Atlantic Review, V, no. 1 (1970): 1.

⁹⁸ APEC, First Annual Review: The Atlantic Economy (Halifax, NS: Atlantic Provinces Economic Council, 1967), esp. chap. 3; "Maritime Migration 'Alarming' Report," Financial Post, 61 (9 September 1967).

⁹⁹ Alan A. Brookes, "The Golden Age and the Exodus: The Case of Canning, Kings County," *Acadiensis* XI, no. 1 (Autumn 1981): 57-82; Alan A. Brookes, "Out-Migration from the Maritime

Historical awareness of the scale of out-migration was part of a revived regional/provincial rights consciousness during the 1970s that stressed the negative outcomes of Confederation. Some of the commentary, worried about cultural loss, was nostalgic. One of the more wistful depictions of population loss was in the 1979 National Film Board documentary *Empty Harbours*, *Empty Dreams*, directed by Kent Martin, which adopted a strict Maritime Rights interpretation of Confederation and its aftermath: the loss of people, as well as political influence and economic control, was part of the tragedy of union with Canada. Out-migration also informed activist and academic discussions of Atlantic Canadian "capitalist underdevelopment," the region's supposed role in subsidizing the national labour market, and the sense of regional "inferiority" as an outcome of a type of colonialism.¹⁰⁰

After the 1960s, Atlantic Canada continued to provide surplus labour for Central Canada and Western Canada, particularly Ontario, Alberta, and British Columbia. During the 1970s and 1980s, out-migration levels remained relatively low in Newfoundland – a situation that changed in the early 1990s with the collapse of the ground-fish industry. From 1991 to 1996, Newfoundlanders were more likely than residents of any other province to leave their province: 37,000 people, or 7 per cent of the population, emigrated. For the three Maritime provinces, the figure was 5 per cent (the same level as Manitoba and Saskatchewan). According to anthropologist Gerald Sider, Newfoundlanders were "the Mexicans of Canada," willing to migrate seasonally or permanently to labour in unskilled and semiskilled jobs in regions far from home. Nova Scotia's population grew an average of 7 per cent a year in the 1970s and 1980s, but the rate slowed significantly in the late 1990s. Immigration to Atlantic Canada remains negligible, out-migration continues, and the birthrate, which traditionally countered the former, is falling. Population studies continue to predict negative – even apocalyptic – social and economic outcomes for the region in light of these factors.

In the 1960s and 1970s (and possibly beyond), Newfoundland migrants in greater Toronto were still described as Maritimers and Maritimers as "Newfies." ¹⁰⁴ As Toronto's

Provinces, 1860-1900: Some Preliminary Considerations," *Acadiensis* V, no. 2 (Spring 1976): 26-55; Patricia A. Thornton, "The Problem of Out-Migration from Atlantic Canada, 1871-1921: A New Look," *Acadiensis* XV, no. 1 (Autumn 1985): 3-34; Ron Crawley, "Off to Sydney: Newfoundlanders Emigrate to Industrial Cape Breton, 1890-1914," *Acadiensis* XVII, no. 2 (Spring 1988): 27-51; Betsy Beattie, "Going Up to Lynn': Single, Maritime-Born Women in Lynn, Massachusetts, 1879-1930," *Acadiensis* XXII, no. 1 (Autumn 1992): 65-86; Betsy Beattie, *Obligation and Opportunity: Single Maritime Women in Boston*, 1870-1930 (Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2000).

- 100 Empty Harbour, Empty Dreams, dir. Kent Martin, National Film Board, VHS, 1979; Burrill, Away, 8; Henry Veltmeyer, "The Capitalist Underdevelopment of Atlantic Canada," in Underdevelopment and Social Movements in Atlantic Canada, ed. Robert J. Brym and R. James Sacouman (Toronto: New Hogtown Press, 1979), 17-26.
- 101 Statistics Canada, "Towards a More Balanced Geographic Distribution of Immigration," http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/research/papers/geographic/geographic-e.html.
- 102 Sider, Between History and Tomorrow, 52.
- 103 Susan Lilley and Joan Campbell, Shifting Sands: Economic and Demographic Trends and Their Impacts on Seniors (Halifax, NS: Health Promotion and Programs Branch, 1999); Donald Savoie, Visiting Grandchildren: Economic Development in the Maritimes (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2006).
- 104 Shebib used the term "Newfies" in reference to his Nova Scotia characters in an interview in the early 1970s and in his director's commentary of 2002. See Ramsay, "Canadian Narrative Cinema."

multicultural society developed beyond the 1960s, it problematized other subcultures, such as the city's "second nation" – its 300,000-strong Italian community – as well as the growing visible minority presence. Other social threats surfaced, such as Yorkville and Rochdale College hippies and youthful summer transients hitchhiking across Canada. Other transients streetyping continued past the 1960s. Cultural explanations of Atlantic Canada's economic situation, ranging from "timid" entrepreneurship to a rural culture of dependency or poverty, did not disappear. On In recent years, negative comments about Atlantic Canada's work ethic and employment insurance and transfer payment dependency have been linked to political leaders in Central Canada and Western Canada and have prompted resentment in the Atlantic Provinces.

In hindsight, it seems strange that a metropolitan area that contained 600,000 immigrants by 1970 would portray a portion of a small native-born minority – "Maritimers" – as a social problem. 109 The media and expert response to Atlantic Canadians in 1960s Toronto as a source of urban pathology closely resembled reactions in cities of the American Midwest to the influx of Appalachian "mountaineers" in the 1950s and 1960s, where, according to Chad Berry, the deviancy and poverty of the minority, not the prosperity and adjustment of the majority, was emphasized.¹¹⁰ East coast migrants, and the societies that they had left behind, were symbols of a vanishing way of life. Despite the director's attempts at capturing a universal experience based on class and not region, Goin' Down the Road was a "realistic" fictional embodiment of a set of characteristics already created by sociologists, employment counselors, clergy, social workers, police, teachers, journalists, and politicians. To varying degrees, these sources of knowledge offered a simplistic and culturally biased view of rural, unskilled, unmotivated, undereducated, and unreliable migrants adrift in the city. In contrast to the process described by McKay in *The Quest of the Folk*, these stereotypes appears to have been created in urban Ontario, not in the sending society, and they were far from romanticized.¹¹¹ In the eyes of urban Ontarians, Maritimers had several characteristics. They were fatalistic young drifters who lived off welfare, drank heavily, engaged in violence, listened to country and western music, and broke the law in order to survive. Although they were Canadian-born and largely white and Protestant, their economic

¹⁰⁵ Daily Star: 15 September 1967, 24 February 1968.

¹⁰⁶ Daily Star, 14 September 1967; Globe and Mail, 28 May 1971. For Yorkville, see Henderson, "Toronto's Hippie Disease'."

¹⁰⁷ Peter Sinclair, "Poor Regions, Poor Theory: Toward Improved Understanding of Regional Inequality," in Obermiller and Phillber, Appalachia in an International Context, 196; Sider, Between History and Tomorrow, 318-19; Richard Ericson, Reproducing Order: A Study of Police Patrol Work (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1982), 66; "Bums and Creeps," broadcast 7 January 1982, CBC Digital Archives, http://archives.cbc.ca/politics/provincial_territorial_politics/clips/2406/.

¹⁰⁸ Telegraph Journal, 29 May 2002; Newfoundland and Labrador, Report of the Royal Commission on Renewing and Strengthening Our Place in Canada (St. John's, NL: Government of Newfoundland, 2003), 162-74. See also Telegraph Journal, 29 November 2005.

¹⁰⁹ Daily Star, 25 June 1970.

¹¹⁰ Berry, Southern Migrants, Northern Exiles, 174.

¹¹¹ In his *Quest of the Folk: Antimodernism and Cultural Selection in Twentieth-Century Nova Scotia*, Ian McKay highlights the role of indigenous culture producers, especially folklore collector Helen Creighton, in promoting an antimodern image of Nova Scotia.

expectations were unrealistic and their work ethic supposedly weak. They also held on to backward and unique folkways in their clannishness, speech, and even dress. Those who did not migrate back to the region as "failures" become "hard core" welfare cases or ended up on skid row. "Maritime" migrants – like stereotyped Appalachians who had migrated to cities such as Chicago, Detroit, Columbus or Cincinnati – were lumped into a "deviant subculture" in need of modernization. Seen as products of subsistence farming, fishing, or primary forestry economies, declining coal mining or steel mill towns, substandard education systems, and conservative and corrupt political systems, "Maritimers" were regarded, not always sympathetically, as the casualties of Confederation.